Community Preservation Committee

December 17, 2007

PRESENT

Members:  Mr. Bulman, Chair; Mr. Hallin, Vice Chair; Ms. Dean, Mr. Leavitt, Mr. Limbacher, Mr. McKain, Mr. Scott, Mr. Snow

Others:  Karen Crowell, Administrative Assistant; Board of Selectmen- Rick Murray; Advisory Committee, Scott Roberts; Conservation Commission- Steve Bjorklund; Historical Society, David Ball; Mr. Mirabito, Ms. Jenkins, Mr. Lowrie-Haskell, Stellwagen Bank
I.  GENERAL BUSINESS-
A.  Correspondence:  

1.) Mr. Bulman announced that Mr. Sheehan had submitted his resignation from the Community Preservation Committee.  MOTION by Mr. Snow, SECOND by Mr. Bulman, and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to send a memo to the Board of Selectmen urging that Mr. Sheehan be sent a letter in recognition of his years of service to the Town of Scituate.
2.)  A memo has been received from Mr. Bangert regarding Stockbridge Mill.

3.) A note has been received from Mr. Rosen regarding the water resource mapping.

4.)  PATH has forwarded letters of support for their application.

II. HEARINGS-
A.  First Cliff (cont’d):  Mr. Mirabito gave a brief recap of his previous presentation.  He said the question now is whether an appraisal is in order.  If the Town requires it, would it be for permanent access or short and long term access for Scituate residents.
Mr. Lowrie-Haskell said he is still working on a letter with David Ball regarding preservation of all artifacts.  Stellwagen Banks is eager to outreach to the people of Scituate and has told Town Council that they would submit an application to reserve one half of the building for facilities and the other half would be public meeting space.
Mr. Bulman said he would also call Town Counsel.  He has no problem with the building, but under CPA it cannot be funded for recreation.  He will discuss parking and other issues with Town Counsel.
Mr. McKain suggested that CPC funds could be used to move a historical building, and Mr. Ball gave the committee Mr. Lowrie-Haskell’s letters of support.  

Mr. Ball also noted that the red building is also very old and structurally in poor condition.  He doubts that it should be saved.  In 1992 it was already unsafe according to employees of Paul Young’s Boatyard.  Mr. Ball believes it should be incorporated into the new building and used for social gatherings and as a place for people to hang out.  If this could somehow be conveyed, the Historical Society would strongly support a new a building that could contain exhibits displaying previous uses of the old building.  
Mr. Bulman suggested that the Maritime Museum might be interested in displaying and protecting historical artifacts, adding that the CPC would like support this as much as possible.

Mr. Scott noted that two or three issues regarding the MacDonald property had been raised last year, including the existence of a P& agreement.  Ms. Jenkins said the P&S not longer exists, and Mr. McLaughlin has withdrawn his proposal.
Mr. Scott said there was also talk last year about purchasing less than the whole property.  

Ms. Jenkins said that the back acre abuts Marina Park and the rear of the property on Roberts Drive gives frontage on Sunset.

Mr. Scott said the assessed value is very low, and Ms. Jenkins said the property has not been reassessed since the 1800s.  The area is minimally taxed, and she feels the Town should do another assessment.  

II.  OLD BUSINESS:  

A.  Applications- Mr. Hallin suggested that the committee go down the list of applications to see where more information is needed.

1.)  Grist Mill:  Mr. Leavitt reported that after consultation with Spencer, Mankowitz, and others they have scaled back the large retaining wall.  Mr. Spencer has advised that the present wall has lasted hundreds of years and can be shored up.  The proposal includes a handicapped accessible ramp from the parking lot to the mill.  The cost of landscaping and a small park is estimated at $75,000 of which the Historical Society will pay 20%.  
In response to further questions by Mr. Hallin, Mr. Leavitt said that the handicapped ramp will go to the front door of the mill.  They have not yet determined how it will be funded.  The Historical Society will pursue registering the mill with the Massachusetts Historical Commission, but it will involve a huge bureaucratic process.
2.)  Humarock Historical Survey:  MOTION by Mr. Bulman, SECOND by Mr. Hallin, and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to approve $18,500 for Phase 5 of the survey.

3.)  Scituate Little League:  MOTION by Mr. Bulman, SECOND by Mr. Snow, and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED that this proposal does not qualify for CPA funding.

4.)  PATH:  Mr. Leavitt noted that most of the board is on board with this proposal.  Mr. Bulman said he wanted to be sure there is enough room for the paths as proposed and that it would not be necessary to add sidewalks.  

Mr. Scott said he is not certain there is enough room and he feels there should be an engineering feasibility study.  Mr. Leavitt said that plans presented were quite different from what he would call a sidewalk, and the PATH concept has pretty clearly delineated what would result in the Grand Loop.  It will connect with what is already done.
Mr. Hallin noted that it will fit in with the Driftway paths and will help bring different areas of the town together.  

Mr. Limbacher said he shared Mr. Scott’s concerns and feels that feasibility and engineering should be determined as well as the ability to get necessary permits.

Mr. Leavitt asked what should be done, and Mr. Bulman said PATH should provide all the information they can.  He does not want to be tied up for years with DEP permits, but if PATH shows they can follow the plan as presented, great.

Mr. Limbacher said PATH has given the most complete presentation he has seen.  The matter will be addressed again on January 7.

5.)  Humarock Center:  It has been ascertained that the owners are not interested in selling.  MOTION by Mr. Hallin to deny the application as inappropriate for CPC.  

Mr. Limbacher said the application was not appropriate.  Mr. Bulman agreed, adding that there are no property rights and he does not want to resort to eminent domain.  
The motion to deny was SECONDED by Mr. Snow and UNANIMOUSLY APPROVED.

6.)  MacDonald Family Preserve:  Mr. Snow said the price seems like a lot of money for the Town to spend.  If the owners would sell a portion of it to give access to Sunset it would not be objectionable.  

Ms. Jenkins said that when the Planning Board last addressed uses for this property they voted to not allow building on Henry Lane.  It is all land courted.  

Mr. Snow asked if there is any way to get an easement and Mr. Mirabito said it would be necessary to deed the house lot to a new owner and new owners will not want people walking over their property.
Mr. Mirabito said the Town may only be interested in the 50’ frontage and Ms. Jenkins said the 50’ is really beach, not road, so it will not give access.  Mr. Scott added that there are no buildable areas on parcels 9, 10, and 11.

Mr. Bulman noted that Weston was able to get access across land with extremely expensive houses.

Mr. Scott added that a million and a half is a lot of money for open space.  He asked if Stellwagen and others are willing to contribute.  Mr. Mirabito said they would be willing to provide classes and there are other open space needs to be considered.  Last year the Jenkins family was told to come back.
Mr. Bulman said it is his understanding that the family is not interested in selling part of the property.

Mr. Leavitt said that CPC wanted to hear if there was interest from other Town agencies.  At their last meeting the Historical Society had a lengthy discussion as to whether there was real historical significance to the property.  In the past there was mossing by early Irish settlers.  Some members of the board expressed a belief that the buildable areas should be developed.  They were not favorably impressed by the asking price.  

Mr. Limbacher said the Planning Board meeting had been canceled because of the storm.  He feels it would be great to have the access, but not on the buildable areas.  He sees no downside to one or two new houses.

Mr. Snow said from the Conservation Commission’s point of view it is a nice piece of property.  If buffer zones are thrown in, they could limit access to “foot only.”  In future years, if expansion is necessary, it would be available.  As things stand, he does not think much will be built there.
Ms. Jenkins said this will not be the first time the Town made a mistake, and Mr. Merritt said the family was not interested in seeing development, they hoped for the land to remain as open space.

Mr. Scott asked why open space land would have such a high price, and Mr. Mirabito said open space increases the recreational value of property.

Mr. Bulman said that the area is beautiful, and if there were unlimited funding it might be considered.  Mr. Mirabito said the family would be willing to let the Town buy it over time.

Mr. Snow noted that there is still potential for four homes on the property – two on Henry and two on Sunset.
Ms. Jenkins said that at the last Planning Board meeting they were told that there can be no further layout or building unless the roads are brought up to standard.  The Planning Board said that because of the way the area has been developed to date the whole area would have to be upgraded.

Mr. Snow asked if, should CPC buy the property, there would still be potential for building.

Ms. Dean said that according to the Planning Board ruling this could not happen.  Mr. McLaughlin still has rights to two lots but building would be tough and would depend on where the dunes are located.

Mr. Hallin said it would appear that there are a total of 4-5 acres that could be buildable, but considering the great lack of affordable housing in the town it would be difficult to justify spending money for this.

Mr. Snow agreed, noting that it is not as if the purchase would protect an aquifer.

Mr. Bulman noted that this is where the committee wound up last year.  There are incredibly valuable house lots and he does not feel it would be appropriate to bid against people who want to build.

Mr. Mirabito asked if it would make sense to have the land evaluated for access only, and Mr. Bulman said it would not hurt the proponents’ case in going for permits.  

Mr. Hallin added there is value in open space and also value in accessibility.
Mr. Bulman said that, if faced with an application and no other possibility, he would be happy to look at it.

Mr. McKain asked what the assessed value is.  Mr. Scott said it is $67,000, and Mr. Snow suggested that the Assessors Office might be willing to pay for an appraisal.
7.)  Water Resources – Improvement of Maps:  Mr. Bulman said that Mr. Rosen had sent a follow-up letter as requested.

MOTION by Mr. Scott, SECOND by Mr. Snow to approve funding for the Scituate Water Resources Map and approved by all members present and voting.  Mr. Bulman abstained because he had not attended the hearing.
8.)  Affordable Home Ownership:  Mr. Bulman noted that there is $53,900 in the Housing Trust Fund.  Mr. Leavitt said he is convinced and asked if it would be appropriate to vote now.  Mr. Scott suggested that it might be done at the coming Town Meeting so $7,000 would be immediately available for the trust fund.  He asked if it would be possible to set up a revolving fund.  
Mr. Leavitt asked if the board wanted to vote $700,000 for the concept and asked what the vehicle for the concept would be.  He added that Town Meeting can only fund for one year.
Mr. Bulman said it may be difficult for the Housing Authority to act as the developer, as they appear to have a great deal on their plate already.

Mr. Scott offered to compile information and it was agreed to postpone further action until the next meeting.

Mr. Murray stressed that it would be important to make sure everything is done properly and legally.

Mr. Bulman asked if he could work with Town Counsel and Mr. Murray said he could.

9.)  Central Park Assisted Living:  There was discussion as to whether the application, as presented, is eligible under CPA guidelines.  Mr. Scott said there is need for assessment, and Mr. Bulman agreed, adding that this is the first time it has been addressed.  He further added that the Housing Authority had been given money last year and have not heard the results.
Mr. Leavitt pointed out that there are older people in town whose needs fall between independent living and a nursing home.

Mr. Hallin noted that there is infrastructure in place at Central Park.  It would be possible for them to expand the kitchen and serve a number of interests. 

MOTION by Mr. Leavitt, SECOND by Mr. Hallin to approve the affordable housing proposal in the amount of $72,000.  Mr. Bjorklund asked if it is included on the Town website and was told that it is.

Mr. Leavitt noted that the Town has spent very little on affordable housing and Mr. Limbacher said that if Mr. Leavitt is satisfied with the amount, he sees no problem.

Ms. Fenton said that she did not know if a market analysis is necessary to determine if $72,000 is too high and Mr. Bulman said he has been told there is a waiting list.  He feels there is a need and the question is regarding feasibility.

Mr. Leavitt said he believes there is a real need and Mr. Hallin asked if the applicants’ attorney could do the assessment.

Mr. Leavitt said it may be necessary to quantify the number of units.  Mr. Bulman said there may be more information by the 17th and Mr. Leavitt withdrew his motion pending more data.

Mr. Hallin noted that assisted living may require expensive equipment in the rooms and this may account for the high cost.  Mr. Bulman said he would look into this.

10.)  Driftway Affordable Housing:  Mr. Bulman said he has asked Ms. Dean to supply some figures and Mr. Scott said some sort of conceptual plan should be in place to work with residents in the neighborhood.  He suggested that pictures be taken of similar developments in other places.  Mr. Hallin asked if the Housing Authority would administer the funds.  Mr. Snow said they have asked for $30,000 to hire an architect and $40,000 to put together an RFP.

Mr. Bulman said the neighbors should be involved throughout the process of developing and designing a proposal that will be acceptable to the community.

Mr. Limbacher said area residents have a picture in their minds’ eye of what it will look like, but it is important to have something to show them.

Mr. Murray noted that when there is a vacuum of information people tend to assume the worst.

Mr. Bjorklund asked if parking and access have been addressed and Mr. Scott and Mr. Bulman said it is important that the neighbors be involved as every phase is developed.

Mr. McKain asked if there would be any point to doing Phase II if Phase I is not successful.  Mr. Bulman said he did not think there would be bad results from Phase I.  It is just important to do the necessary research.

Mr. Snow agreed, saying that it is important to keep encouraging the Housing Authority.  He does not think a proposal should be dropped because some people don’t want it.

Mr. Hallin asked if the committee wanted to have something to bring to Town Meeting.  Mr. Leavitt and Mr. Bulman said it was important to enlist neighborhood involvement before bringing something to Town Meeting.  Mr. Bulman will discuss the matter with Ms. Dean.

11.)  Stockbridge Road:  This application has been withdrawn.

12.)  Scituate Waterways Maritime Center ($415,000):   Mr. Hallin will discuss this application with Town Counsel and would like to know what will happen for $415,000. He does not feel it appropriate to fund the building and asks if there are other funding resources.  They may be required to provide ADA accessible ramps, rest rooms, etc.  There are purchases of  property and other aspects that can be funded from other sources, but if CPC is the sole funding source there are gray areas.
Further discussion was postponed until the next meeting.

13.)  Puleo – Sewer Stabilization:  It was moved, seconded, and unanimously voted to deny the application.

14.)  Upgrade, Open Space Plan:  Selectman Murray stated that this is within the purview of the Conservation Agent and Town Planner, but at present they are too busy.  The Selectmen must hire an external consultant.  The Town has already lost grant money and will lose more if it is not done during the next five months.  In the future, if they have sufficient lead time, the Conservation Agent and Town Planner will handle such updates.
Mr. Bulman explained that if an activity is the responsibility of town employees, CPC is not allowed to fund it.  This information was provided in writing to the Board of Selectmen as the update is desperately needed.  

Mr. Snow asked how it was handled the last time and was told it was done in house.

Mr. McCain said he will try to find out where the request stands.  He e-mailed Ms. Harbottle in September and she forwarded it to Mr. Kalishes but because he has been very busy there has been no answer.  Mr. Kalishes knows a great deal about such matters and it would take him and Ms. Harbottle from 1 ½ to 2 years to complete it.  Mr. Bjorklund said as recently as last week the outcome was still uncertain.
Mr. Snow said there were two proposals and the Conservation Commission voted for Horsley and Whitten, which the Selectmen approved.  Mr. Limbacher said this should be paid from the Town operating budget and Mr. Leavitt said this is an issue so urgent that it should be done.  Mr. Bulman and Mr. Hallin said this is not a gray area.  The CPC cannot legally fund the proposal.  
MOTION by Mr. Limbacher, SECOND by Mr. Hallin to deny the application as not within the legal authority of the Community Preservation Committee. The motion PASSED six to one with Mr. Snow abstaining and all others in favor.

15.)  This application has been withdrawn.

16.)  Driftway Public Access - $236,500:  The bike path has been completed as far as Old Driftway.  It will be continued to the location where it will connect to sidewalks with yellow bike path stripes on each side.  Many people have asked if there will be guardrails.  Mr. Hallin said an engineer has stated that they will be necessary.  Mr. Scott said there could be a green strip.  The path will have to go to a four way intersection at Gilson Road.  A park area has been built behind Dunkin Donuts and the intent is to improve the old railroad bed down to the Herring Brook east from where the MBTA built a marsh reclamation area with a dike at each end.  The Town wants the T to put in culverts so people can walk along the dike.  An agreement has already been reached with River Walk and James Landing so that walkers can make a loop.
Mr. Snow noted that before the train came it was possible to walk from Greenbush to North Scituate.  It was a pleasant walk, and it’s history.  He feels there should be more walking places.  The Town owns the railroad bed to the North River and it is beautiful.  He feels we need the bridge.  When people can access places they are more willing to protect them.

Mr. Hallin said there has been some talk of conservation mitigation funding for design and engineering and Mr. Snow said he would like to see a boat ramp.  Perhaps it would be possible to use it for motor boats.
Mr. Bjorklund said he does not think the bridge over Herring Brook will make or break the project.  It should be able to stand on its own merits.

MOTION by Mr. Limbacher, SECOND by Mr. Leavitt, to supports the entire application.  Mr. Bulman added that the figures came from Mark Stewart who used historical information from other trails, culverts, etc.  The motion PASSED UNANIMOUSLY, 7-0.
17.)    This application submitted by the Town Clerk and approved last year must be resubmitted each year for five years.

MOTION by Mr. Leavitt, SECOND by Mr. Hallin and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to authorize $40,000 for Phase II of a five year project to preserve historical archives.

ADJOURNMENT – 9:30 p.m.

`
Respectfully submitted,

Claire McDonough 
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